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Committee Members: 
Sandi Bramblett (chair), Georgia Institute of Technology 
Bernie Braun (incoming chair), Louisiana State University 
Michelle Hall (past chair), Southeastern Louisiana University 
 
The Financial Review Committee thoroughly analyzed the following financial records and 
transactions of the Southern Association for Institutional Research (SAIR) for 2013: 
 

a. The hotel contract and invoice from the Memphis conference and the January 
planning meeting 

b. SAIR quarterly and annual financial statements  
c. Banking statements  
d. Investment statements 
e. Copy of the check register 
f. Audit Letter for Treasurer Office Transition 
g. Review of Elevon Plan (Merchant Credit Card Processing) 

 
Previous Financial Review Committee reports made recommendations that were 
addressed as follows:  
 

1. During the 2011 financial review, the Committee recommended that an audit be 
conducted by a qualified consultant and external to the former Treasurer’s 
institution within six months of the office transition. A review was conducted by 
Tracy Clark, Associate Vice President for Finance and Controller for the University 
of Central Florida.  Ms. Clark reviewed financial records from 2012 and 2013 and 
confirmed the material accuracy of the financial statements and concluded that the 
activity appeared to be appropriate to a voluntary membership organization 
holding an annual conference.  

2. In 2012, the Committee recommended that checks should be modified to carry the 
notation “Void after 90 days”. This change in notation was incorporated into the 
2014 check reissuance related to the transition of the Treasurer’s office. 

3. The SAIR Board of Directors is to be commended for implementing a cost-saving 
action. The Financial Review Committee which conducted the 2012 review 
recommended that the Treasurer investigate a lower-cost alternative to Elavon, 
the credit card processing company that SAIR uses for its conference registrations.  
An account review by the Treasurer resulted in a substantial cost-savings to SAIR 
as a result of Elavon lowering their service fees.  For the 2013 Conference, fees 
totaling $4,774 were charged to SAIR related to $61,759 in credit card payments 
representing 7.7% of the dollar amount of registrations by credit card. For the 
2014 Conference, $3,429 in fees were charged related to $88,038 in credit card 
payments or 3.9% of the sales.  If SAIR had been charged at the 2013 rate, the 
resulting payment would have been approximately $6,779 or more than double 
what was actually paid.  



 Southern Association for Institutional Research 
Financial Review Committee Report 

March 6, 2015 
 

 2 

 
Current Recommendations: 
Based on our review, the Committee is of the opinion that the records presented are a fair 
and reasonable representation of the financial activity of the Association during the year 
and the financial position at the end of the year. In the spirit of encouraging good practice 
with the reporting of SAIR finances, the Financial Review Committee recommends that 
the Treasurer ensure that all total rows and columns in each financial statement use 
formulas to cross check the calculations. It was noted that the 2013 Financial Statements 
for the first, second and third quarters did not show that total dollar amounts were 
carried from the Checking Account column to the Total column. It appears that formulas 
were not used to compute numbers in the Total column as shown in the appendix of this 
report. While the issue did not affect the reporting of the total dollar amounts at the 
bottom line, the use of hard-coded numbers that are entered directly into total columns 
should be discontinued. It should be noted that the fourth quarter and annual financial 
statements showed the appropriate totals and cross-checked calculations.  
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